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ABSTRACT
The objective of this study was to explore the

concept a Human Resources (HR) leader's functional
background and how it may influence performance outcomes
such as job satisfaction, attrition, and satisfaction with

HR processes. Additionally, a decision-making power scale
was introduced to examine any moderating effects. A

matched-pair sample of survey responses were obtained in a

corporate setting from HR executives and HR
representatives in 86 respective organizations. Functional

background was not found to predict performance outcomes
directly. However, the level of decision-making power has

a positive relationship with job satisfaction and

satisfaction with HR processes and a negative relationship

with turnover levels. The,findings of this study
contribute to our understanding of how the decision-making
power of a leader can influence organizational outcomes.
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CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION
It is clear that leadership is an integral part of an

organization and its outcomes. The existing literature on
the effects of corporate leaders on their employees

provides evidence for this relationship. Strategic
decision-makers shape the culture and policies of

organizations. High-level leaders are the driving agents
that often make or break a corporation. Understanding the
relationship between corporate leaders and organization

performance outcomes is vital. Based on his or her
background and experience, each leader will have a

different impact. We have seen differences in leadership

styles and how leaders can cultivate their followers to
perform or behave in a certain manner. This study explores
the possibility that the functional background of a leader

will impact employee outcomes. On an organization-level, a

well-rounded executive team with a functional background

in his or her respective business unit will increase
organizational effectiveness.

The present study explores the organizational
implications of having an executive with a functional

background in the human resources (HR) department. In
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order to add leverage for HR as a business unit, a

position at the top tier of the organization must be
reserved for someone that will represent high-impact HR

practices and initiatives. With the proper training,
education, and experience, a strategic leader with an HR

background will represent the needs of employees as well

as provide insight into employee behavior by highlighting
the importance of providing strong support to employee

practices. In turn, the outcomes are increased efficiency,

increased job satisfaction, decreased turnover, and
greater organizational commitment. The benefits are
endless, providing that the executive occupying the

position is competent in setting and achieving goals that
are in alignment with the organizational strategy. The
goal of an HR executive would be to stress to other
decision-makers in the organization that employees are, in

fact, the greatest resource in which a company can invest.
Due to the lack of development in the literature on
this specific topic, there is no empirical support for the

impact of leaders with an HR background. To better

understand what can be expected of these leaders, we must
first understand the general impact of organizational

leadership and how functional background affects
organizational background. An exploration of prior
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research on issues surrounding leadership is warranted to
determine the level of influence leaders can have in an
organizational context as well as the characteristics

about a leader that have possible effects. In addition,
the extent to which a characteristic such as functional

background would have an effect on leadership is examined.
Effects of Leadership

Throughout the leadership literature, many studies
have been conducted examining the effects that leaders
have on their followers. Trait theorists have argued that

leaders have certain characteristics or personality traits
that make them effective leaders. For example, McClelland
and Boyatzis (1982) studied three basic needs of those in

leadership positions: need for power, need for

achievement, and need for affiliation. He posited that
these three needs predict success or non-success as a

leader. Behavior theorists, such as Fleishman and Harris

(1962), believe that people become leaders based on their ■
actions. Today, most researchers in the field accept an

integration of trait and behavior theories. People have
traits that may or may not predispose or predict a future

as a leader. Simultaneously, it is important to recognize
that emergence as a leader is contingent upon the
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environment and its influences. Traits interact with the
environment to predict a behavior such as leadership. A
main objective of the field is to predict effective

leadership, whether it is based on traits, behavior, or a

combination of both.

The leadership succession literature may help us

better understand the influence any one leader can have on
an organization. The literature is divided into the
identification and analysis of either the antecedents or

the consequences of leader succession. In the past decade,

many of the field's scholars have focused on defining

constructs for the antecedents of succession (Giambatista,
Rowe, & Riaz, 2005). Some of the antecedent factors that

have received the most attention are board-related issues

(e.g. board size, origin of board members)

(Ocasio, 1994),

firm performance (e.g. Return on Investments, stock

returns)

(Huson, Parrino, Starks, 2001), and leader

characteristics (e.g. tenure, functional background)

(Ocasio, 1994). A necessary development in the literature
is to examine the effects of the former leader's

characteristics as well as the successor's
characteristics. To narrowly define leader

characteristics, it will be useful to make a connection
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between leader characteristics and the leader's functional

background.

A critical question underlying succession research
has been whether leadership matters in determining

organizational outcomes. Although it is a controversial

issue, several researchers have found that leaders in
organizations have a major influence on outcomes (Katz &

Kahn, 1978). Contrary to this perspective, some believe
that an organization's success is more dependent on

factors outside of a leader's control. As Yuki (2006)
points out, a leader's potential influence on

organizational performance can be dependent on the degree
of internal and external constraints. Internal constraints

would occur, for instance, when the CEO must make
decisions based on the company founder's ideas and values,
or satisfy a dominant shareholder. External constraints
refer to the type of market in which the organization

operates. Yuki suggests that these constraints interact

with the leader's personal characteristics to influence
the leader's behavior.

The role of leadership is examined in studies
addressing organizational learning. Berson, Nemanich,

Waldman, Galvin, and Keller (2006) reviewed a body of

literature examining the effects of leadership at the
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individual and group level. The meta-analysis concluded
that at both levels, leaders facilitate organizational

learning by providing a foundation of a shared

understanding of company values and boundaries. The

authors equate effective leaders with teachers, suggesting
that organizational learning would not occur without

effective leaders. Leaders make learning possible by
providing guidance, support, and institutionalization. A
limitation pointed out in the review conducted by Berson

et al.

(2006) is that it did not address the potential

negative effects of leadership on learning.

The ability to influence others is clearly a
desirable characteristic as a leader. This influence could
also extend to executive peers. Enns and McFarlin (2003)

conducted a study examining ways in which the specific

function of executives influence peers. This lateral
influence is a key point of reference as to why an
executive should specifically represent Human Resources.
The greater influence this leader can have on his or her

peers, the greater outcomes he or she would observe in

making structural, procedural, and organizational
decisions that represent employees. A study by Korsgaard,
Schweiger, and Sapienza (1995) examined how
decision-making procedures can facilitate the positive
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attitudes necessary for cooperative relationships and the
formation of dynamic decision-making teams. The

researchers studied intact management teams by measuring
the effect of member input and member influence on their

perceptions of procedural fairness, commitment to the

decision, attachment to the group, and trust in its

leader. Their results showed that the support of executive

peers when implementing decisions is highly desirable. An
HR executive as a strategic leader would have the capacity

to demonstrate to other decision-makers the impact that

specific HR strategies have on the company's overall
performance, ultimately seeking .executive team support on
these initiatives.

The impact of leadership is especially evident in
leader succession studies. Alexander and Lee (1996) found
that there is a negative mean effect of succession on

organizational performance. The researchers demonstrated
that CEO succession increases the risk of organizational

failure. The findings of Barrick, Day, Lord, and Alexander
(1991) also provide evidence for the positive utility of

top executives. Specifically, they found that

high-performing executives have a substantial impact on
economic performance. The estimates of top leadership
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influence on organizational performance were consistent

across objective and subjective measures.
Consequences of Succession

Support for the importance of the roles of those in
top leadership positions is consistently demonstrated

through studies on the consequences of succession.

Although the findings are mixed, Lord and Maher (1991)
have shown that major structural changes,

(e.g.

succession) usually cause a temporary decline in
performance. This could be due to resources being diverted
and people having to learn new ways of doing things.

Although this change in structure could initially and
possibly continually cause divergent views and dissenting

opinions, the board and CEO should recognize that a more
diverse assortment of perspectives will lead to increased

levels of organizational effectiveness. This process could
take time, between three and five years, to realize the

.success of a major change.

Grusky (1960) has been recognized for his research on
the topic of succession and is largely credited with
advancing the field. His research suggests that succession

is important because it is inevitable for organizations,
and results in organizational instability. CEO successions
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are often critical events with important positive or

negative repercussions for organizational performance, and

occasionally organizational survivals (Worrell, Davidson,
Wallace, & Glascock, 1993). For example, companies with a

weak organizational strategy and unstable initiatives
could benefit tremendously from a new CEO's arrival and

establishing a strong company strategy and clearly
defining goals for the company. On the contrary, stable
organizations that currently possess a clear strategy to

remain competitive in an industry would be negatively
affected by a vacillating or an inexperienced leader.

Friedman and Saul (1991) point out that understanding
how organization members react to changes in leadership is

intrinsically important for organization scientists, and
that doing so will be useful to explain the effects of

succession on organization outcomes. Bertrand and Schoar

(2003) conducted a study examining the impact of
leadership and found that new managers differentially

impact a wide range of firm decisions in an empirical
study of corporate practices. In order to adjust for
firm-specific characteristics, the researchers constructed

a manager-firm matched panel data set in which they were
able to track individual top managers across different

firms over time. With this method, Bertrand and Schoar
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were able to estimate the amount of unexplained variance
in firm practices that can be attributed to manager fixed

effects after controlling for company-specific effects and

company-specific characteristics that vary with time. The
authors found that top executives do matter in that they

affect investment policy, financial policy, corporate
strategy, and accounting measures of performance. These
findings are persistent across organizations.

Overall, research examining the impact of executive

succession on organizational outcomes such as strategic
reorientation and performance has yielded mixed findings.

Some studies have found that executive succession leads to

a positive increase in employee productivity (Davidson,

Worrell, & Cheng, 1990) , while others have found that it
has a negative impact on productivity (Carroll, 1984).

Others suggest that executive succession has no

significant impact on any measures of organizational

performance (Lieberson & O'Connor, 1972). Due to these
mixed findings, it may be practical to examine the
contextual variables surrounding the succession event, as
they are not clear, including the functional background of
the successor.
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Role of Human Resources
The body of employees is one of these crucial

elements, if not the most crucial element, that predicts
success. In many organizations, Human Resource issues have
yet to become an important item on the board's agenda.

Therefore, a representative of the employee body should be

present in the form of an HR Executive, available to
provide input on any issues and decisions that may
directly, or indirectly, have an adverse impact on

employees.

An expanding body of literature reveals that
substantial investment in human capital and implementation
of high-involvement human resources practices enhances

financial performance (Vandenberg, Richardson, & Eastman,
1999; Huselid, Jackson, & Schuler, 1997; Gong, Law, Chang,
& Xin, 2009). However, the role of HR as a business unit
still varies between organizations. Some HR departments
take a proactive role in business objectives such as

retaining employees, profitability, and other organization
outcomes, while others are still administrative in nature

(i.e. payroll and benefits). It is likely that
corporations using HR practices as a tool to improve
organizational performance through avenues such as

reducing turnover and increasing job satisfaction will
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yield better performance results than those that use HR

practices purely for administrative purposes. According to

Yount (2000), HR practices do not directly influence
organizational performance, but instead have the potential

to increase intellectual capital, which in turn leads to
increased organizational value. Other researchers have
found that HR practices play an indirect role in

organizational effectiveness by increasing organizational

commitment (Whitener, 2001), procedural justice (Meyer and
Allen, 1997), organizational citizenship behaviors
(Podsakoff, MacKenzie, Paine, & Bachrach, 2000) , and

decreasing turnover intentions (Vandenberg et al., 1999).

In a model proposed by Bailey (Appelbaum, Bailey,
Berg, & Kalleberg, 2000), five distinct HR practices were

identified that influence employees' work-related

attitudes and performance behaviors. First, empowerment
(i.e. autonomy, discretion, & task involvement) creates a
sense of responsibility and stimulates more employee
initiative. Second, competence development practices (i.e.

training; job rotation programs; mentoring) both improve

productivity and show that the company is willing to

invest in the employee. Third, information-sharing
practices (i.e. financial performance; strategy;

operational measures) foster internalization of
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organizational goals and values, which help to enhance
mutual trust. Fourth, recognition (i.e. non-monetary

rewards; considering employee suggestions) drives
motivation for quality work. Lastly, fair organizational

rewards (i.e. compensation conditions; performance

evaluations; job assignments) demonstrate organizational
support and employee well-being as the objective.

High-involvement HR practices such as the preceding are
proactive ways to create positive organizational outcomes
such as enhancing retention (Shaw, Delery, Jenkins, &

Gupta, 1998; Vandenberg et al., 1999).

Functional Background
Functional background, also referred to as career

specialization, has been examined in both the antecedent
and consequence context. Smith and White (1987)

operationalized career specialization as the dominant

functional areas in the executive's background, and also
as the company and industry experience of the executive.
The authors conducted a study examining the relationship

between a former CEO's functional background and that of
the successor as well as the relationship between the

previous strategy and the successor's functional

background. One of their most interesting finding suggests
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support for the premise that functional background is

linked to strategy. Several studies have demonstrated a
significant relationship between a top executive's

functional background and corporate strategy (Chaganti &
Sambharya, 1987). For example, Hitt, Ireland, and Palia
(1982) demonstrated differences in the importance of

executives in specific functions dependent upon the
organization's growth strategy. For companies pursuing an
internal growth strategy, executives with career

specializations in general administration, personnel, and

research and development functions are vital. For

companies pursuing an external growth strategy, executives
with experience in general administration, finance, and

marketing functions are vital. Finally, organizations
pursuing a retrenchment strategy, executives with

marketing and finance functional backgrounds are

important.
In the past, research on functional background has
focused on leader demographic characteristics to measure
their effects on organization-level outcomes. The three

characteristics that have been most extensively studied
are firm tenure, age, and educational background.

Functional background of a leader should have a

significant influence on the organization's direction. The
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way an executive defines and interprets a problem

determines the range of strategies the company will pursue

to create solutions. Dearborn and Simon (1958) found that
the functional backgrounds of top executives bias the

definition and influence the course of action adopted to
solve problems. Gupta (1984) argued that CEO functional

background is critical to the successful implementation of

corporate strategy. Experience and background often
reflect the leader's underlying psychological orientation
and knowledge base (Datta & Rajagopalan, 1998; Keisler &

Sproull, 1982) and are likely to be reflected in strategic
decisions. Datta, Rajagopalan, and Zhang (1993) conducted

, a study focusing on specific characteristics of a CEO that
reflect his or her knowledge base and cognitive
orientations and found a significant negative relationship
between CEO openness to change and strategic persistence

in high-discretion industries, but not low-discretion
industries. Their findings imply that the effect of

functional background on organizational outcomes may only
be significant when organizations do not constrain the

ability of the leader to pursue strategic changes.

Considerations of functional backgrounds are also

being used as a team member selection strategy. A

meta-analysis conducted by Williams and O'Reilly (1997)
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concluded that the diversity of information that
functionally dissimilar individuals bring to top

management teams increases firm growth and strategic
initiative. Functional background may serve as a proxy for
the expertise, knowledge, skills, and information that

individuals offer to a group. Consequently, organizations
are increasingly relying on cross-functional teams by

including members from different functional backgrounds. A
heterogeneous top management team yields a low response

propensity and slowness; however, the benefits more than
compensate because functional diverse teams advance in
their competitive arena (Hambrick, Cho, & Chen, 1996). The

formation of cross-functional teams can enhance
competitive position and offers different viewpoints.
Multiple perspectives and knowledge bases have the

opportunity to increase innovation, creativity, and speed

to market (Lovelace, Shapiro, & Weingart, 2001).

Randel and Jaussi (2003) conducted a study measuring
the extent to which identity with functional background
affects individual performance in cross-functional teams.

Identification with a particular functional background may

be a moderating variable for outcomes that relate to

functional background. Within the realm of social
psychology, theories on interpersonal attraction could
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attest to this phenomenon. Individuals experience closer
bonds with those whose characteristics are very similar to
their own. The likelihood of selecting a leader from a

particular functional background is also related to the
proportion of leaders of that background among other firms
in the sector (Ocasio & Kim, 1999). These research
findings imply that a particular career specialization

(e.g. finance, marketing, human resources) is related to
expectations of success as a leader of an organization.

As O'Toole (2006) points out, spacing out the roles
and responsibilities of decision-makers in organizations

is more than simply ensuring legal coverage. Personal

values are certainly capable of being articulated at that
level. A CEO or another executive could take
responsibility for decisions made on behalf of the HR

department, but the quality of strategic decisions are
more influential when the executive making the decision
has the most expertise in the specific area. Haleblian and

Finkelstein (1993) found that top management teams with

wide distributions of power are more effective than teams
in which the CEO dominates most decisions.
Clearly, education and experience has an effect on

personal leadership styles, career orientations,
motivation, and choice of business initiatives to pursue.
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Consequently, a human resource functional background will
lead to an orientation promoting initiatives that lead to

an increased level of job satisfaction and lower turnover

rates. Sufficient training and experience should lead to
an understanding of the possible impact that executive

decisions will have on these important outcomes. A desire
to be a key component of the decision-making process for
high-impact decisions will likely follow after a

significant amount of experience in the field.
Human Resources and Turnover Intentions

Employee turnover is the ratio of the number of

employees that need to be replaced to the average number
of employees in a given time period. Voluntary turnover is

very costly to organizations and should be avoided when
possible. Costs associated with turnover are time spent

training the individual, equipment, supplies, advertising,
recruiting, loss of productivity, and much more. The

antecedents, consequences, and methods for reducing
turnover are all factors surrounding the issue that have

been thoroughly researched. The role of Human Resources in
the turnover rate is vital, as many of the antecedents for

turnover involve dissatisfaction with pay, benefits, or
quality of leadership.
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Although actual turnover and intention to quit are
two distinct variables, actual turnover rates are often

unavailable to researchers. Questioning intention to quit

is a variable that is easier to measure and is a predictor
of turnover. Prior researchers measuring turnover

sometimes study intention to quit as a supplemental
measure. However, Chandrashekaran, McNeilly, Russ, and
Marinova (2000) suggest that contextual variables such as

commitment to the organization and uncertainty contribute
to the relationship between an individual's intention to

quit and actual employment termination. Other variables
that could mediate this gap in intention to actual

behavior are perceived lack of other job opportunities,

commitment to supervisor or coworkers, or fear of
financial repercussions of quitting. Keeping in mind the

differences between intention to quit measures and actual
turnover measures, intention to quit measures will be used
for the purposes of this study. At several points

throughout the study, the terminology of intention to quit
and turnover rate will be used interchangeably.

Following Bailey's five-factor model of HR practices,
Pare and Tremblay (2007) examined the extent to which
high-involvement HR practices affect turnover intentions

of highly-skilled professionals , namely employees in the
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information technology profession. Their results showed
that turnover intentions are likely to be low when the

quality of work is well-recognized, when there are
perceptions of sufficient competence development, when

they are regularly informed about business matters and are
listened to, and when they perceive that they are fairly
rewarded. Overall, Pare and Tremblay's findings suggest a
direct link between HR practices and turnover intentions.

The authors also highlight that if high-involvement HR
practices are in place but employees are not aware of
them, they are unlikely to be effective. This suggestion

insinuates that employees' perceptions of HR practices are
also important to consider.
Similarly, Allen, Shore, and Griffeth (2003) found

that perceptions of HR practices such as participation in

decision-making, fairness of rewards, and growth

opportunities are negatively associated with turnover
intentions. This study also examined perceived

organizational support as a mediating variable. Their

results suggest that high-involvement HR practices
communicate to employees that the organization values and

cares for them and wants to establish a mutually trusting

relationship.
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Organization Performance-Level
Turnover Consequences
The mechanisms of the relationship between turnover
and organization performance is somewhat ambiguous due to
the difficulty of attaching financial outcomes to

turnover. However a few studies have been able to
demonstrate pieces of the relationship between turnover
and organization performance. For example, Sagie, Birati,
and Tziner (2002) were able to empirically demonstrate
that there are countless costs associated with turnover.

There are also a substantial number of studies that have

found lower levels of turnover to be associated with
positive organizational outcomesi in the form of financial

performance (i.e. Baron, Hannan, & Burton, 2001; Glebbeek
& Bax, 2004). In addition, a study by Morrow and McElroy
(2007) revealed that voluntary turnover is negatively

associated with profitability and customer satisfaction.
Due to findings such as those in the aforementioned

studies, research in the field operates on the assumption
that turnover is negatively related to organizational

outcomes.
Human Resources and Job Satisfaction

The role of Human Resources in affecting job
satisfaction levels is one that has been well-studied.
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Nahavandi and Malekzadeh (1999) define job satisfaction as
the general attitude that people have about their jobs.
The measurement, antecedents, and consequences are all

aspects of job satisfaction that have frequently been
examined. Smith, Kendall, and Hulin (1969) identify five

factors that are found to relate closely to job

satisfaction: pay, the job itself, promotion
opportunities, supervisor, and co-workers/other people.

These factors influence the overall level of an employee's
job satisfaction. Despite the many changes that have
occurred in the workplace, these factors have remained as
the five which consistently represent facets of job

satisfaction.

Many HR practices such as quality circles, job
flexibility, and functional autonomy have been suggested

to have an effect on overall job satisfaction (Brown,
Forde, Spencer, & Charlwood, 2007). Everyday processes are
often integrated with efforts to increase employee

satisfaction levels. For example, performance appraisal
processes (Youngcourt, Leiva, & Jones, 2007) can be

designed to focus on facilitating performance improvement
in order to increase self-efficacy, which could create

higher overall job satisfaction levels. Reward and
recognition efforts are also assumed to assist in
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increasing employee satisfaction. In addition, employee

relation efforts seek to resolve employee conflicts in the
workplace which are logically associated with low job
satisfaction levels. Any efforts toward helping employees

achieve a work-life balance also help to increase employee
satisfaction levels (Lingard, Brown, Bradley, Bailey, &

Townsend, 2007).

Organization Performance-Level Job
Satisfaction Consequences
One of the largest effects that are consistently seen

as a result of low job satisfaction is high turnover. As
individuals become increasingly dissatisfied with their

jobs, they are more likely to be actively looking for
alternate employment. According to the research cited
above, turnover is negatively related to organization
outcomes. Consequently, organization outcomes are

positively related to job satisfaction levels.
Satisfaction with Human Resources Processes
Due to the design of this study, which allows for

measurement of perceived levels of job satisfaction and

voluntary turnover, it is necessary to add a more proximal
variable. Satisfaction with HR processes provides a direct
look at the effectiveness of the business unit leader. Teo
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and Crawford (2005) demonstrated that a major predictor in
the overall effectiveness of the corporate HR unit was the

extent to which the senior HR leader had influence on

strategic decision-making processes. More specifically,
the authors examined the equity of processes, alignment of
processes with corporate objectives, practicality of

processes, communication of processes, and the usefulness

of processes set forth by Human Resources.
Decision-Making Power
Situational constraints can often impact the extent

of organizational influence, even when a high-level leader
has an HR functional background. The degree of power this

individual has to initiate new ideas, provide solutions
and input to critical issues, make an impact on

organization-level decisions, and persuasive ability will
be a key factor in the fulfillment of his or her role.

Fanthorpe (2004) refers to the organizational power that
many HR managerial teams are seeking as productive power.

This type of power is defined as the means by which HR has
strategic influence and the ability to make an impact in
achieving organizational objectives. There are three
critical factors that influence the degree of productive

power: position and role, which is the degree of
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discretion and visibility; relevance to the company's main
issues; and connectedness, which refers to relationships,
political alliances, and sponsors. Fanthorpe (2004)

depicted HR in three separate layers (see Figure 1).

Each of these layers is important for HR functioning,
and an integration of these is necessary. Focus should be

placed on developing the strategic side of HR to place
members in a position to make key decisions that impact
the organization. This strategic placement of executives

will result in a better line of communication with key
players in the organization, and possibly more resources.
Decision outcomes have been consistently found to

rely on use of power throughout decision-making process

literature (Clark, 2004), thus suggesting that internal
power relations can often affect decisions. According to
Blau (1964), power can be either formal, which arises from
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structural position, or informal, which arises from
interpersonal interaction and exchange. Greve and

Mitsuhahi's (2007) study examined the effects of how CEO
power and top management team power concentration can
change corporate strategies. The concentration of power

within top management teams was found to have an effect on

changes in corporate diversification, strongly affecting
decision-making (Greve & Mitsuhashi, 2007). In other
words, where the power lies on the executive team can
strongly influence organizational outcomes. Recognizing

decision-making power as a variable that will either
strengthen or weaken the relationship between functional

background and employee outcomes will help to explain some
of the variance in this connection.

The Human Resources Executive

As a human resources executive, it is vital to

understand one's role and function in the organization.
Companies that emphasize employees as an important asset
and that have a strong HR presence on the executive team

will yield a more powerful position to the human resources
executive. On the contrary, organizations that emphasize
the importance of sales, process improvement, or have a
top-heavy management team may send a message that the
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human resources function is incapable of making decisions
that will impact the whole organization. The executive

team should look to the HR Executive for more than
administrative or low-impact decisions. Ideally, the

executive team will be equally representative of all

facets of the business.
Hypothesis 1

A Human Resources functional background is positively

related to perceived job satisfaction of employees.
Hypothesis 2
A Human Resources functional background is negatively

related to perceived rates of voluntary turnover.
Hypothesis 3

A Human Resources functional background is positively
related to perceived satisfaction with Human Resources.
Hypothesis 4
As decision-making power increases, the relationship

between functional background and perceived job
satisfaction will strengthen.

Hypothesis 5
As decision-making power increases, the relationship

between functional background and perceived voluntary
turnover will strengthen.
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Hypothesis 6
As decision-making power increases, the relationship
between functional background and satisfaction with Human

Resources practices will strengthen.
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CHAPTER TWO
METHOD

Participants and Procedure

The survey instruments were administered to
organizations in a variety of industries, both for-profit
and non-profit companies. Data collection was conducted in

a two-step process, generating a matched panel data set
with a total of 86 matched pairs. The sample for the first
step consisted of Human Resources representatives, with no

restrictions on their position or rank. The sample for the

second step consisted of the highest-ranking official in
the organization that oversees the Human Resources

business unit. A power analysis was conducted to determine
whether the matched pairs of data collected were

sufficient for the analyses proposed in the study. The

results of the power analysis yielded a desired sample
size of 120 pairs (one completed survey from a
representative of HR and one completed survey from the

highest-ranking official presiding over the company's HR

function).
Various data collection methods were employed during
recruitment of participants to take part in the survey.
The pool of participants were recruited from various Human
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Resources-related listservs, people met at seminars and

networking events, field-related social networking
websites, national groups (e.g. SHRM, SIOP) and industry

contacts. Whether it was a 'cold' request for

participation or someone who had a background on the
project objectives, all participants received an email

request that included a brief description of the project's
topic, the web survey link, the expected duration of the
survey, and the contact information of the researcher and
the researcher's advisor.

Participants were given a survey (see Appendix A)
that assessed their perceptions of levels of job

satisfaction, intention to quit, and levels of
satisfaction with HR processes across employees in their
organization. In this measure they also identified the

highest-ranking official that represents Human Resources
and reported his/her perceptions of-the decision-making

power the business unit had in the organization. The only
qualifier for participants in this initial step was that

they were a member of the Human Resources department.

After gathering data for this step, a second survey (see
Appendix B) was sent to the executive or highest-ranking
official that was identified by the HR representative from
the first survey. This measurement tool assessed

30

functional background and decision-making power. Two
decision-making power scales were administered (a 15-item

scale for the highest-ranking HR Executive survey; a
3-item scale for the HR Representative survey) to account
for participant perspective. The two surveys originating

from the respective organization were matched and the data
was combined. Incomplete data (i.e. only receiving one out

of the two surveys) were discarded. There were a total of
219 responses to the first survey, but only 152 were

complete. Of the 152 completed surveys obtained from HR

Representatives, 65 (33.9%) were discarded due to not
having a second survey from that organization from the
highest-ranking HR officer. Tables 1 and 2 below display

sample demographics of the final sample, including gender,
age group, highest level of education completed, and

tenure in his/her current position. While the majority of
participants in both sample sets were female,

(HR Rep.:

74.7%, HR Exec.: 59.8%), there was more male
representation in the HR officer data set. The HR
Representative data set was made up a wide range of age

groups, while the large majority (90.7%) of the HR

executives were 40 or older. HR executives held higher
education levels, with 89.6% holding a college degree or
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higher, while only 14.9% of HR Representatives held a

college degree or higher.

Table 1. Sample Demographics
■ .flp+<

’;

HR;.1 Represent a t^vd+j J j-■"?

Gender
Age Group

Highest level of
education completed

Tenure in current
position

Female
Male
Under 2-0
20-29
30-39
40-4'9
50-59
60 or over
Grade school
Some high school
High school
Some business
college/technical
school
Some college
Business college/
technical degree
College degree
Master's MBA or higher
0-6 months
6 months - 1 year
1-2 years
3-5 years
5-10 years
10+ years

32

-N

..... .

65
20
0
21
35
18
10
2
0
0
12

74.7%
23.0%
0.0%
24.1%
40.2%
20.7%
11.5%
2.3%
0.0%
0.0%
13.8%

6
34

6.9%
39.1%

21
10
3
12
6
34
21
10
3

24.1%
11.5%
3.4%
13.8%
6.9%
39.1%
24.1%
11.5%
3.4%

■
'

... v<,.. ' '
HR Officer’;/

Gender
Age Group

Highest level of
education completed

Tenure in current
position

; n +-A ■ z /

Female
Male
Under 20
20-29
30-39
40-49
50-59
60 or over
Grade school
Some high school
High school
Some business
college/technical
school
Some college
Business college/
technical degree
College degree
Master's MBA or higher
0-6 months
6 months - 1 year
1-2 years
3-5 years
5-10 years
10+ years

■

■ ■
'H/

52
35
0
0
8
35
35
9
0
0
0

59.8%
40.2%
0.0%
0.0%
9.2%
40.2%
40.2%
10.3%
0.0%
0.0%
0.0%

0
3

0.0%
3.4%

5
43
35
4
8
20
26
19
10

5.7%
49.4%
40.2%
4.6%
9.2%
23.0%
29.9%
21.8%
11.5%

The identified HR executive was asked to rate the

extent to which he or she had an HR functional background
as well as the decision-making power for high-impact
organizational decisions. Based on the literature in the
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field, an HR executive presence should be predictive of
higher levels of job satisfaction, lower levels of

voluntary turnover, and higher levels of satisfaction with
HR processes compared to companies with an executive that

has a non-HR functional background overseeing the HR

business unit. This relationship was proposed to be

moderated by decision-making power. It is important to
note that perceived levels of job satisfaction, voluntary

turnover, and satisfaction with HR processes were measured

as opposed to actual levels of these outcomes.
Measures

This section describes the measures obtained on each
survey (representative and HR executive). The following
measures, described in further detail, appear on the
representative survey:

satisfaction,

(1) perceived levels of job

(2) perceived voluntary turnover,

(3) satisfaction with HR processes, and
(4) decision-making power (partial). The measures included
on the HR executive survey are:

(1) functional background

and (2) decision-making power.

Perceived Levels of Job Satisfaction
Hackman and Oldham (1975) established internal

consistency reliabilities (r) of each of the seven scales
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in the Job Diagnostic Survey, three of which are being
used in this study. Portions of the Job Diagnostic Survey,
which was developed by Hackman and Oldham (1980), was used

to assess perceived levels of job satisfaction by using
the General Satisfaction (r = .76) and Context

Satisfaction subscales. The General Satisfaction scale
measures the overall degree to which the employee is

satisfied with the job. The Context Satisfaction subscale
consists of satisfaction with job security (r = .62),
compensation (r = .82), co-worker relations (r = .56), and

supervision (r = .79). The questions were reworded to
measure the perceived level of job satisfaction on a

group-level from the perspective of the Human Resources
representative. A seven-point Likert-type response scale
was used throughout the job satisfaction measure

(1 - Disagree Strongly, 7 = Agree Strongly). Based upon

the results of the study, Cronbach's Alpha reliability for
the job satisfaction scale is a = .89.

Perceived Voluntary Turnover
Two items assessing intention to quit on the Job

Diagnostic Survey (Hackman & Oldham, 1980) were utilized.
The items have been reworded to measure perceptions of

turnover at a group-level. In addition, two items

measuring voluntary turnover that were constructed for
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this project were included. The need for project
specificity prompted the development of these two
additional items. One of the items requires comparison of

perceived voluntary turnover rates with other companies in

the industry, and the other taps into the perceived

prevalence of the search for other opportunities. A
seven-point Likert-type response scale was utilized
(1 = Disagree Strongly, 7 = Agree Strongly). Based upon
the results of the study, Cronbach's Alpha reliability for
the voluntary turnover scale is a = .84.

Satisfaction with Human Resources Processes

This variable was included to measure a more proximal
effect of executive leadership in relation to the more
distal leadership effects of job satisfaction and

turnover. A portion of Teo and Crawford's (2005) scale
(r = .97) assessing Human Resource processes effectiveness
was utilized in this study. The tool was originally
developed to measure the change in effectiveness of HR

processes before and after corporatization. Six relevant

items were included to assess satisfaction with HR
process. In addition, one item assessing overall

satisfaction with HR processes that was been created for

this project was added to the measure. A seven-point
Likert-type response scale was also utilized for this
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measure (1 = Extremely Dissatisfied, 7 = Extremely
Satisfied). Based upon the results of the study,

Cronbach's Alpha reliability for the satisfaction with HR
processes scale is ot = .78.

Functional Background
Functional background consists of dominant career
specialization, education/degree, and any post-degree
certifications. This measure consisted of four items
developed for purposes of this study. The nine functional

areas used in the study by Randel and Jaussi (2003) were

referred to when creating the career specialization

categories. The developmental process of this scale also
included consulting with subject matter experts (SMEs)

from HR departments in various organizations (both publicand private- sector) to gain insight into which career

specializations to include on the measure. SMEs also
assisted with creating a list of specific (but common)

functional area examples for participant reference. For

this portion of the measure, participants were asked to
identify the years of job experience he/she has in each

functional area. The Guttman-type response scale consisted
of seven answer choices ranging from "I don't have any
experience in this area" to "More than 11 yrs, 1 mo".

Points were assigned to responses that indicate the
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strength of HR functional background to quantify the
measure (i.e. Human Resources: 0 points for’"I don't have
any experience in this area", and 6 points for "More than

11 yrs, 1 mo"). No points were assigned to responses that

indicated job experience in any of the other functional
areas. The other two components of functional background
(education and post-degree certifications) served as

supplemental information in case of any clarity issues in
the measurement of functional background. Education was

assessed through questions on degree level (also using a
Guttman-type scale ranging from "Grade School" to

"Master's/MBA or Higher Degree") and major/concentration
(an open-ended item). Post-degree certifications were

included to measure the extent to which the participant
had developed new skills and gained additional knowledge

outside of college education and job experience.
Participants were presented with a compiled list of common
certifications as well as an "Other: please specify"
option in which they could have written in any other

certification(s). Participants were assigned a point value

based upon the extent to which he or. she had a functional

background in Human Resources.

38

Decision-Making Power
Decision-making power of the executives participating

in this study is important as well as his or her place in
the organizational structure. The extent to which the

executive carries out or delegates essential roles and

functions typical to human resources was measured through

decision-making power as a moderating, contextual

variable. The measurement tool gauged the level of
involvement in day-to-day business functioning (payroll
systems, recruiting strategy, benefit decisions,

compensation, reward and recognition efforts, talent
management, etc.) that encompass the transactional level
(see Figure 1). Involvement in day-to-day HR functions

provided insight into whether the executive uses his or
her background to assist with process improvement or to

give input as to best HR practices. In addition to
measuring involvement in typical HR processes, the
executive's perceived influence on decisions that impact
the entire company at the decision-making table were

measured, which encompass the strategic decision-making

level (see Figure 1). For measurement purposes, a human

resource executive was included in the study if he or she

is the highest-ranking official of Human Resources in a
small- to large-sized company, public or private.
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Human Resources Executive Scale versus Human
Resources Representative Scale
Decision-making power was measured from two different
perspectives within the sample and therefore, two scales

were constructed. Decision-making power from the

perspective of the highest-ranking HR Executive was

measured with 15 items, and decision-making power from the
perspective of the HR representative was gauged with 3

items, all developed as part of this project.
Specifically, the items on the HR Executive survey
assessed perceptions of inclusion in strategic

decision-making, respect from CEO and peers, feelings of

partnership with other decision-makers in the

organization, ability to make strategic HR decisions,
accountability, and direct impact on HR processes. The

measurement purpose of this scale was not to assess
ability, performance, or characteristics, but instead

measured the intended power of his or her role in the
organization. The three items constructed for this study
were included in the measure administered to HR
representatives in the first step to gauge perceived

decision-making power of Human Resources as a business
unit. A pilot test with 10-15 participants was conducted

to establish reliability estimates. Both scales employ a
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seven-point Likert-type scale (1 = Disagree Strongly,

7 = Agree Strongly). Based upon the results of the final

analysis, Cronbach's Alpha reliability for the
decision-making power scale were ot = .81
(HR Representative) and a = .86 (HR Executive).
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CHAPTER THREE

RESULTS
Data Screening/Cleaning/Management
As a preliminary step, the data was screened to

evaluate assumptions about normality. Specifically, the

data-screening step was meant to identify any univariate
and multivariate outliers, and checked for

multicollinearity, skewness, and kurtosis. Normality
evaluation results are displayed in Appendix C. As
displayed in Tables C-l and C-2, results do not indicate

the presence of multicollinearity. The assumption of

normality has been met as demonstrated in Table C-3.
To evaluate the psychometric properties of the
scales, reliability coefficients were examined to

determine whether any items on the scale were inconsistent
or measured something not intended by the scale. Scale

reliability coefficients, reported in the form of
Cronbach's Alpha, are displayed below in Table 2. Due to
the satisfactory reliability coefficients for each scale,

there was no apparent cause for removal of any particular
item on any of the scales for purposes of the primary

analyses.

'Cronbach's Alpha if item deleted' confirmed
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that there would be no significant benefit from removing
any particular item.

Table 2. Scale Reliability Coefficients
Scale

Alpha (a)

Job satisfaction

.89

Voluntary Turnover

.84

Satisfaction with HR Processes

.78

Decision-making Power - HR Rep

.81

Decision-making Power - HR Exec

.89

Scale Intercorrelations
Correlations between scales were evaluated and have
been reported in Table 3. Significant correlations were

found between all three of the study's outcome variables
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Table 3. Scale Intercorrelations
1
1. Job Satisfaction
2. Satisfaction with HR
Processes

3. Voluntary Turnover
4. Interaction term: Job
Satisfaction & Decision
making Power (executive)
5. Interaction term: Job
Satisfaction & Decision
making Power
(representative)

4^

6. Interaction term:
Satisfaction with HR
Practices & Decision
making Power (executive)
7. Interaction term:
Satisfaction with HR
Practices & Decision
making Power
(representative)
8. Interaction term:
Voluntary Turnover &
Decision-making power
(executive)
9. Interaction term:
Voluntary Turnover &
Decision-making power
(representative)

2

3

**
0.57

**
0.71
**
0.58

4

5

6

7

8

9

**
0.86

**
0.64

**
0.58

**
0.52

**
0.66

**
0.48

**
0.62

**
0.87

**
0.70

**
0.69

**
0.60

**
0.57

**
0.62

10

14

11

12

13

**
0.48

0.19 0.37
**

**
0.39

**
0.54

0.07

*
0.50

**
0.49

0.19 0.44
**

0.07 0.65
**

0.17

**
0.54

**
0.93

**
0.64

*
0.26

**
0.45

**
0.30

**
0.57

0.15

**
0.63

**
0.49

**
0.76

**
0.51

**
0.38

**
0.44

**
0.65

**
0.48

0.18

**
0.68

**
0.76

**
0.60

**
0.78

**
0.32

**
0.53

*
0.24

**
0.84

*
0.25

**
0.63

**
0.62

**
0.56

**
0.34

**
0.49

**
0.33

**
0.61

*
0.23

**
0.51

**
0.67

**
0.34

**
0.57

0.14 0.68
**

**
0.31

**
0.64

**
0.38

**
0.49

**
0.39

**
0.53

*
0.24

**
0.40

**
0.45

*
0.26

**
0.54

**
0.34

1

2

3

4

5

6

10. Interaction term:
Functional Background &
Decision-making power
(executive)
11. Interaction term:
Functional Background &
Decision-making power
(representative)
12. Decision-making power
(executive)
13. Decision-making power
(representative)

14. Functional Background

kfc.
Cn

**Correlation is significant at the .01 level (two-tailed).
^Correlation is significant at the .05 level (two-tailed).
N = 86

7

8

9

10

11

12

**
0.58

**
0.39

13

14

**
0.16 0.93

**
0.19 0.54

0.12

**
0.58

0.13
0.12

Primary Analyses
Hypotheses 1-3, which examined the correlations

between functional background and the three outcome
variables, were then examined through a bivariate

correlation analysis. Pearson correlation coefficients are
displayed in Table 4. Significance tests are two-tailed.
Hypothesis 1 posited that functional background was

positively correlated with perceived levels of job
satisfaction. The results were not significant, and

therefore the hypothesis was not confirmed. Hypothesis 2
proposed a negative relationship between functional

background and voluntary turnover. The results did not
confirm the hypothesis. In Hypothesis 3, the relationship
between functional background and perceived levels of
satisfaction with HR processes (suggested to be positive)
was examined. The results are nonsignificant and the

hypothesis is not confirmed.

Table 4. Evaluation of Hypotheses 1-3: Correlation Matrix

Job
Voluntary
Satisfaction Turnover

Functional Background

0.07

N = 86
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0.15

Satisfaction
with HR
Processes
0.17

To summarize findings for this set of hypotheses,
relationships between functional background and the

outcome variables (job satisfaction, voluntary turnover,
and satisfaction with HR processes) were not found to be
significantly correlated.

In order to test Hypotheses 4-6, moderated regression
statistical analyses were conducted. Functional background

served as the predicting variable; perceived job
satisfaction, voluntary turnover, and satisfaction with HR
processes served as outcome variables. The analysis was a
means of detecting how decision-making power influenced
the nature of the relationship between functional

background and the outcome. Results are reported in Tables
5 and 6.

Hypothesis 4 posited that the relationship between
functional background and job satisfaction would be
moderated by level of decision-making power. In order to

test this hypothesis among HR Representatives, job
satisfaction served as the dependent variable. The

independent variables in the first step were functional

background and decision-making power (HR Rep), and in the
second step it was the interaction variable computed as

functional background multiplied by the decision-making
power variable (HR rep) after centering both variables. It
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was conducted the same way for the HR Executive analysis
using the HR Executive decision-making power variables.

Results are reported separately to reflect the separate
decision-making power variable sources: HR Representative
(R-squared = 0.307, F(3,82) = 12.11, p > .05) and HR

Executive (R-squared = 0.163, F(3,82) = 5.31, p > .05).
The results are not statistically significant.

In Hypothesis 5, the relationship between functional
background and voluntary turnover and whether it is
impacted by decision-making power was tested. In order to
test this hypothesis among HR Representatives, voluntary

turnover served as the dependent variable. The independent
variables in the first step were functional background and
decision-making power (HR Rep), and in the second step it
was the interaction variable computed as functional

background multiplied by the decision-making power
variable (HR rep) after centering both variables. It was

conducted the same way for the HR Executive analysis using
the HR Executive decision-making power variables. Results
are reported separately to reflect the separate

decision-making power variable sources: HR Representative
(R-squared = 0.352, F(3,82) = 14.85, p > .05) and HR

Executive (R-squared = 0.135, F(3,82) = 4.27, p > .05).

The independent results for Hypothesis 5 among HR
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Executives is borderline significant. The relationship

between functional background and voluntary turnover was
not found to be moderated by decision-making power.

The moderating effect of decision-making power on the

relationship between functional background and

satisfaction with HR processes was examined in Hypothesis

6. In order to test this hypothesis among HR
Representatives, satisfaction with HR processes served as

the dependent variable. The independent variables in the
first step were functional background and decision-making

power (HR Rep), and in the second step it was the
interaction variable computed as functional background

multiplied by the decision-making power variable (HR rep)
after centering both variables. It was conducted the same

way for the HR Executive analysis using the HR Executive
decision-making power variables. Results are reported
separately to reflect the separate decision-making power

variable sources: HR Representative (R-squared = 0.429,
F(3,82) = 20.56, p > .05) and HR Executive
(R-squared = 0.040, F(3,82) = 1.13, p > .05). The results

are not statistically significant.
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Table 5. Evaluation of Hypotheses 4-6: Moderated

Regression: Human Resources Representative

R Square
F
Significance
Standardized
Beta Functional
Step 1 Background
Significance
Standardized
Beta Decision
making Power
(HR rep)
Significance
R Square
F Change
Significance
Standardized
Beta Functional
Background
Significance
Standardized
Step 2 Beta Decision
making Power
(HR rep)
Significance
Standardized
Beta Interaction
term
Significance

Job
Voluntary
Satisfaction Turnover
0.30
0.33
17.40
20.72
0.00
0.00

Satisfaction
with HR
Processes
0.43
30.78
0.00

0.00
1.00

0.09
0.35

0.09
0.29

0.54
0.00
0.31
1.38
0.24

0.56
0.00
0.35
2.41
0.13

0.64
0.00
0.43
0.49
0.49

-0.09
0.47

-0.03
0.83

0.05
0.69

0.46
0.00

0.46
0.00

0.59
0.00

0.17
0.24

0.21
0.13

0.09
0.49
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Table 6. Evaluation of Hypotheses 4-6: Moderated

Regression: Human Resources Executive

R Square
F
Significance
Standardized
Beta Functional
Background
Step 1
Significance
Standardized
Beta Decision
making Power
(HR exec)
Significance
R Square
F Change
Significance
Standardized
Beta Functional
Background
Significance
Standardized
Step 2 Beta Decision
making Power
(HR exec)
Significance
Standardized
Beta Interaction
term
Significance

Voluntary
Job
Satisfaction Turnover
0.11
0.15
4.87
7.55
0.01
0.00

Satisfaction
with HR
Processes
0.03
1.28
0.28

0.01
0.90

0.11
0.28

0.16
0.15

0.39
0.00
0.16
0.88
0.35

0.29
0.01
0.14
2.86
0.09

0.05
0.65
0.04
0.84
0.36

-0.31
0.39

-0.48
0.19

-0.18
0.64

0.29
0.05

0.11
0.45

-0.05
0.75

0.36
0.35

0.67
0.09

0.38
0.36
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To summarize findings for this set of hypotheses, the
relationship between functional background and job
satisfaction and the relationship between functional

background and satisfaction with HR processes were not

found to be significantly moderated by level of

decision-making power, neither in the case of HR
representatives or HR Executives. Decision-making power
was not found to influence the relationship between

functional background and voluntary turnover, but it did
contribute a main effect in predicting voluntary turnover.

Supplementary Analyses
Supplementary analyses were conducted to explore

emerging relationships and findings that were not a direct
target of this study. Specifically, gender differences

were explored. A t-test (Table 7) for gender on the

functional background and decision-making power variables
was performed in order to examine the equality of means

between male and female chief HR executive participants.
The mean difference for the functional background variable

was .24, with females having the slightly higher mean

functional background. The mean difference for the

decision-making power variable was 4.24, males having a
higher level of decision-making power on average.
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Table 7. Independent Samples T-test Results - Gender

Functional
background
Decision-making
power

t-value

df

0.13

85

0.90

1.56

84

0.12
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Sig.

(2-tailed)

CHAPTER FOUR
■ DISCUSSION

The results of the present study's targeted questions
remain inconclusive. Firm conclusions cannot be drawn due

to the mostly nonsignificant findings. However,
interesting trends emerged from the supplementary analyses

conducted that warrant further studies by researchers who

wish to pursue these topics. In addition, limitations
materialized that likely originated from the conceptual

design of the study, which is explored in further detail
below.

Although the outcome variables were not shown to
correlate with functional background, the findings do not
imply that leaders with a Human Resources functional

background are not a vital piece of the strategic
objectives and initiatives set forth by the
decision-makers of the organization. Despite
non-significant (although positive) correlations between

outcome variables and functional background, one cannot

conclude from the study's findings that having an

individual with a Human Resources background in strategic
decision-making positions would not benefit the
organization. When findings are inconclusive, it is
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imperative that researchers return to method, measurement,
or theory to explore possible explanations. The functional

background variable used as part of this study is an

example. Further studies on a functional background
variable that explore different ways to measure and

calculate it would be beneficial. An individual's career
history and professional background is difficult to
quantify or categorize, but perhaps other metrics would

provide better results. For example, a tool that

incorporates facets of functional background that were not

measured in the study such as the role of experience, and
interest in Human Resources may also contribute to this

construct.
The variable decision-making power was not found to
moderate the relationships between functional background
and organizational outcomes. Because functional background
was not demonstrated to be the starting point for

desirable employee outcomes, the importance of context in

this relationship is likely to be a critical factor.
However, the contextual decision-making power variable was
not found to be a strong enough factor to influence the

employee outcome effects of having a leader with a

particular functional background. The two decision-making
power scales (HR Rep and HR Exec) were not significantly
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correlated (r=.12), which reflects some disagreement
between the two sources of data on the decision-making

power held by Human Resources.

The scale intercorrelations between the
decision-making power scale and outcome variables were
noteworthy. Among HR representatives, findings confirmed

that the decision-making power scale is significantly

correlated with job satisfaction levels, satisfaction with
HR processes, and voluntary turnover. Job satisfaction and

voluntary turnover were found to be significantly

correlated with the decision-making power scale among HR
executives. This suggests that a higher level of
decision-making power leads to higher'job satisfaction and
satisfaction with HR processes and lower voluntary

turnover among the employee base. The lack of a

significant correlation between the decision-making power
scale and the functional background variable is not

surprising, as the two measures distinctly assess

different constructs.
Interesting implications were also found as part of

the supplementary exploration of gender differences in

decision-making power. Males rated themselves as
experiencing more power and leverage within their job

function in the context of their department and the
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organization. This could possibly be a reflection of

gender stereotypes in organization that are commonly

encountered in practical and research settings. As
literature commonly suggests, women generally experience
organizational culture artifacts that diminish her

effectiveness as a leader, not to mention domestic
responsibilities

(Hoyt, 2010).

There are several potential limitations of the

present study that should be acknowledged and addressed,
as they likely impeded the expected findings. Although a
larger sample size may have better supported the

relationships posited in this study, it is largely unknown
whether the findings would be significant due to the

possible biases that may have also been inherent (which is

a second possible limitation). This may have been helped

by improved data collection methods employed to gauge
employee opinions. The inclusion screening criteria of
obtaining data from any representative working in Human

Resources may have been too broad. The HR Representative

respondent was assumed to have a general awareness of the
state of employee conditions (satisfaction with HR
processes, turnover, and job satisfaction), when in fact

he or she may have been influenced by personal biases or
opinions on the conditions at the organization. Ideally,
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researchers conducting future studies on this topic should
obtain this type of objective data from a more direct
source, such as employee opinion survey results or

varied-sample employee interviews. It is also possible
that the sample was restricted based upon who did and did
not respond to the researcher's call for survey

participation. Sometimes, individuals who are most likely

to contribute opinions and rate satisfaction levels are
the most dissatisfied, which could have presented range

restriction issues. Further, the pursuit of the first
survey responder's chief HR executive as an additional

participant would not necessarily mediate these issues.

Despite the study's aforementioned possible
limitations, there are certainly strengths of the study's
design which created the potential for strong results.
There is powerful potential in the dual source of

information within organizations design that could reach
further heights if this data collection method were to be

applied to future studies. Also, the study's theoretical
questions targeted as part of this study were earnest. The

underlying literature that led to the development of these
specific research questions made the hypotheses logical
and highly practical. The complex and ambitious nature of

the study's design, particularly in the recruitment of
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participants and obtaining matched samples, ultimately led
to the inconclusive results.

Overall, there were important findings from the study
to highlight. The connection that was made among

decision-making power between the two sources of data (HR
representative and HR executive) is a meaningful outcome.

Encouraging findings related totthe decision-making power
variable imply that certain organizational outcomes can be
predicted by executive decision-making power. The results
of this study warrant further exploration of this variable

that we know little about, searching for antecedents and
other possible consequences.
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Human Resources Representative Survey

General Instructions: You are being asked to complete this survey because you have
been identified as a representative of Human Resources. For the majority of this
survey, please respond based on the perspective of other people in your organization.
Please think about how accurately each of the statements describes the average
feelings people in your organization have about their jobs. Consider the general
consensus of satisfaction levels of the people in your organization. See specific
instructions for more detail. A11 information obtained will be held confidential and will
be used for research purposes only.
Write a number in the blank for statements 1-17 based on this scale:

How much do you agree with the statement?
1
Disagree
Strongly

2
Disagree

3
Disagree
Slightly

4

Neutral

5
Agree
Slightly

6

Agree

7
Agree
Strongly

______ 1. Generally speaking, people are very satisfied with their jobs.
______ 2. (R) People frequently think of quitting their jobs.
______ 3. People are generally satisfied with the kind of work they do in their jobs.
______ 4. Most people are very satisfied with their jobs.
______ 5. (R) People often think of quitting.
______ 6. The level of voluntary turnover is low in comparison to others in the
industry.
______ 7. (R) Most people are looking for opportunities to leave this organization.
______ 8.1 am satisfied with the processes and initiatives set forth by Human
Resources.
______ 9. HR processes flow directly from the corporate plan.
______ 10. HR processes have a strong emphasis on the bottom line of the business.
______ 11. Human Resource strategies are proactive.
______ 12. (R) There is no communication of Human Resource initiatives to line
management.
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______ 13. (R) There is no communication of Human Resource initiatives to senior
management.
______ 14. Overall personnel-related costs (i.e. turnover, absenteeism) are low.
______ 15. Senior management recognizes the HR business unit as a strategic partner.
______ 16. The HR function plays a vital role in important decisions that will impact
the organization.
______ 17. (R) HR initiatives are not considered by upper management in this
organization.

For statements 18-27, please estimate the average satisfaction level of the employees
in your organization. You -will be answering these questions based on your general
perspective on how other people in your company feel about their jobs.
Write a number in the blank based on this scale:

1
2
3
Extremely
Slightly
Dissatisfied Dissatisfied Dissatisfied

4

Neutral

5
Slightly
Satisfied

6
Satisfied

7
Extremely
Satisfied

______ 18. The amount ofjob security they have.
______ 19. The amount of pay and fringe benefits they receive.
______ 20. The people they talk to and work with on their jobs.
______ 21. The degree of respect and fair treatment they receive from their bosses.
______ 22. The chance to get to know other people while on the job.
______ 23. The amount of support and guidance they receive from their supervisors.
______ 24. The degree to which they are fairly paid for what they contribute to this
organization.
______ 25. How secure things look for them in the future in this organization.
______ 26. The chance to help other people while at work.
______ 27. The overall quality of the supervision they receive in their work.
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Please answer questions 28-32 about yourself. This information will be used solely for
the comparison of demographic groups.
28. Sex: Male_____ Female______
29. Age (check one):
_____ under 20
40-49
_____ 20-29
50-59
_____ 30-39
_____ 60 or over
30. Education (check one):
_____ Grade School
_____ Some High School
_____ High School Degree
_____ Some Business College or Technical School Experience
_____ Some College Experience (other than business or technical school)
_____ Business College or Technical School Degree
_____ College Degree
_____ Master’s/MBA or Higher Degree
31. What is your briefjob title?__________________

32. How long have you been in your present position? (Check one)
_____ 0-!4yr
3-5 yrs
_____ !4-l yr
______ 5-10 yrs
_____ 1-2 yrs
_______10 or more yrs
33. Does your organization have a chief human resources officer or comparable
high-ranking officer dedicated to people issues?

Note: Contact information for this individual is d vital part of this study. A short
survey will be provided to this individual using the contact information you provide in
order to complete the dataset for your organization.
□ Yes
Name of chief officer:_________________________
Title:________________________________________
E-mail address:_______________________________
Direct manager/title:___________________________
□ No
Name of the highest level Human Resources representative________________
Title:________________________________________
E-mail address:____________
Direct manager/title:___________________________
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Human Resources Executive Survey

General Instructions: You are being asked to complete this survey because you have
been identified as the highest-ranking officer in your organization that represents the
Human Resources business unit. The purpose of the survey is to assess your
background and the roles and responsibilities of your position. Please fill out this
survey to the best of your ability. See specific instructions for more detail. All
information obtained will be held confidential and will be used for research purposes
only.
1. Please indicate the years of job experience you have in each of the
departments/areas below:____________________________________________________
a. Customer Service
I.e.: Retail
Customer support
Wholesale
Sales Support
EZI I don’t have any experience in this field.
□ 7yrs, Imo - 9 yrs
□ 0-2 years
EH 9yrs, 1 mo -11 yrs
□ 2yrs, Imo - 5 yrs
EZI more than 1 lyrs, Imo
EZI 5yrs, Imo - 7 yrs
Do you have educational training in the above functional area? I I Yes | I No

b. Human Resources

I.e.: Compensation
Employee Relations/Labor Relations
Benefits
Job Analysis
Interviewers
Selection and Recruitment
Training and Development
1 11 don’t have any experience in this field.
Ej 7yrs, Imo - 9 yrs
□ 0-2 years
EZI 9yrs, 1 mo -11 yrs
EZI 2yrs, Imo - 5 yrs
EZI more than 1 lyrs, Imo
EZI 5yrs, Imo - 7 yrs
Do you have educational training in the above functional area? EZI Yes
EZI No

c. Accounting and Finance/.e..- Book Keeping

Billing
Auditing
Fiscal/Annual
Financial Services
Calculating
Commodities
Treasurer
Budget
Loans
Brokerage
EZII don’t have any experience in this field.
EZI 7yrs, Imo - 9 yrs
1 I 0-2 years
EZI 9yrs, 1 mo - 11 yrs
EZI 2yrs, Imo - 5 yrs
EZI more than 1 lyrs, Imo
1 1 5yrs, Imo - 7 yrs
Do you have educational training in the above functional area? EZI Yes
Q No
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d. Research and Development

I.e.: Assessment
Public Relations
Measurement
Marketing Science
Research
Engineering Specialty
Purchasing
Manufacturing Curation
Data Analysis
□ I don’t have any experience in this field.
O 7yrs, Imo - 9 yrs
Q 0-2 years
□ 9yrs, I mo -11 yrs
EZI 2yrs, Imo - 5 yrs
□ more than 1 lyrs, Imo
□ 5yrs, Imo - 7 yrs
Do you have educational training in the above functional area? I I Yes
I I No

e. Information Systems

I.e,: Computer & Information Systems Systems Integration
Electronic Data Processing
Computer Systems
System Analysis
Engineering/Architectural
Computer Programming
Network & Computer Systems
Software Engineering
Computer Security
Systems Software and Hardware Database Administration
Network Systems and Data
Computer Programming
Internal Communications Computer Hardware Engineering
System Administration
Systems Management
O I don’t have any experience in this field.
Q 7yrs, 1 mo - 9 yrs
□ 0-2 years
O 9yrs, 1 mo - 11 yrs
O 2yrs, Imo - 5 yrs
O more than 1 lyrs, Imo
I I 5yrs, Imo - 7 yrs_____________________________________________________
Do you have educational training in the above functional area? I I Yes
I I No

f. Sales/Marketing

I.e.: Marketing Management
Public Relations
Market Research
Demand Analysis
Sales Management
Price Strategy
Sales Representation
Profit Maximization
Wholesale and Manufacturing
Trend Monitoring
Advertising Sales
Product Development
Sales Engineering
Competitive Analysis
Advertising and Promotion Marketing
Sales Analysis
I 11 don’t have any experience in this field.
□ 7yrs, 1 mo - 9 yrs
□ 0-2 years
□ 9yrs, 1 mo -11 yrs
□ 2yrs, 1 mo - 5 yrs
□ more than 1 lyrs, Imo
I I 5yrs, Imo - 7 yrs
Do you have educational training in the above functional area? I I Yes
I | No
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g. Purchasing

I. e.: Purchasing Management
Trend Analysis
Purchasing Agent and Buyers
Buyer Activity Monitoring
Procurement Clerk
Operation Purchasing
Wholesale and Retail Buying
Merchandise Purchasing
Material, Product, and Service Management
0I don’t have any experience in this field.
0 7yrs. Imo - 9 yrs
0 0-2 years
O 9yrs, 1 mo -11 yrs
0 2yrs, Imo - 5 yrs
0 more than 1 lyrs, Imo
0 5yrs, Imo - 7 yrs
Do you have educational training in the above functional area? 'I I Yes
I I No

h. Engineering

I. e.: Health System and Related Products
Structure Building
Electronic Theories
Biological and Biomechanical Principles
System Requirement Analysis
Test Data1 Interpretation
Mathematical Analysis
Quality Control
Inventory Control
Cost Analysis
Logistics
Production Coordination
Developmental/Operational Electrical Machinery
Electrical Control Equipment Circuitry
0 I don’t have any experience in this field.
0 7yrs, Imo - 9 yrs
□ 0-2 years
0 9yrs, 1 mo -11 yrs
0 2yrs, Imo - 5 yrs
0 more than 1 lyrs, Imo
0 5yrs, Imo - 7 yrs
Do you have educational training in the above functional area? I I Yes
I I No

i. Operations

I.e.: Activity Coordinating
Staff Management
Production
Scheduling
Pricing
Financial Report
Performance Data
Product distribution
Program Improvement
I_ j I don’t have any experience in this field.
0 7yrs, Imo - 9 yrs
|_ | 0-2 years
0 9yrs, 1 mo - 11 yrs
0 2yrs, Imo - 5 yrs
0 more than 1 lyrs, Imo
I| 5yrs, Imo - 7 yrs
Do you have educational training in the above functional area? I I Yes
I I No
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2. Please indicate your highest level of education (check one).
_____ Grade School
_____ Some High School
_____ High School Degree
_____ Some Business College, or Technical School Experience
_____ Some College Experience (other than business or technical school)
_____ Business College or Technical School Degree
_____ College Degree
_____ Master’s or Higher Degree
3. Please indicate the concentration/major of your highest level of education.

4. Please indicate any post-degree certifications you may have (check all that apply):
□ PHR
—
□ MCSE
□ SPHR
□ VMWare Certified Professional (VI3)
□ GPHR
□ LINUX
□ SIX SIGMA
□ UNIX
□ CPA
□ CISCO
□ CMA
□ CPIM
□ CIA
□ emci
□ CPM
□ NICET
□ CFP
□ Biomedical Engineering Technology
□ APICS
Awareness and Terminology Certification

□ pmi

□

□ CFA
□ Research Institution Certification
□ Professional Certification(s) in Oracle 9i or lOg

□ OTHER (please specify):_________
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For statements 5-19, please keep in mind that you are evaluating your position/role in
the organization, not your characteristics, abilities, or performance. The purpose of
this section is to measure the level of decision-making power Human Resources has on
the overall organizational strategy.
Write a number in the blank based on the scale below:

1
Disagree
Strongly

2
Disagree

3
Disagree
Slightly

4

Neutral

5
Agree
Slightly

6

Agree

7
Agree
Strongly

______ 5.1 feel as though my role in the executive team/senior leadership is that of a
“business partner”.
______ 6. My position allows me to play a vital part of the company’s strategic
decision-making processes.
______ 7. My position allows me to play a vital role in leadership development.
______ 8. My position allows me to play a vital role in talent acquisition.
______ 9. My position allows me to play a fundamental role in corporate governance.
______ 10.1 am comfortable with people coming to me for expertise on all matters
related to organization and people.
______ 11. Organizational design is one of my key functions.
______ 12. Talent management is an important piece of my job.
______ 13. Human capital is one of my responsibilities.
______ 14. The highest-ranking official in the company holds me accountable for
results of any of my strategic initiatives.
______ 15.1 am well-respected by my executive peers.
______ 16. My function as a chief officer of HR is as equally pivotal to an
organization’s success or failure as is that of a chief officer of Finance.
______ 17. My role is viewed by my peers as strategic.
______ 18. My position has a direct influence on the efficiency of HR processes.
______ 19. (R) My role is viewed by my peers as less strategic in nature.
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Please answer statements 20-24 about yourself. This information will be used solely
for the comparison of demographic groups.
20. Sex: Male_____ Female______
21. Age (check one):
_____ under 20
_____ 20-29
_____ 30-39

_____ 40-49
_____ 50-59
_____ 60 or over

22. Education (check one):
____ Grade School
_____ Some High School
_____ High School Degree
_____ Some Business College or Technical School Experience
_____ Some College Experience (other than business or technical school)
_____ Business College or Technical School Degree
_____ College Degree
_____ Master’s/MBA or Higher Degree
23. What is your brief job title?_______________________________________________
24. How long have you been
_____ 0*Ayr
_____ /2-I yr
_____ 1-2 yrs

in your present position? (Check one)
_____ 3-5 yrs
_____ 5-10 yrs
_____ 10 or more yrs
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Table C-l. Collinearity Statistics of Main Variables Human Resources Representative

Collinearity
Statistics

Variable

Tolerance

VIE

Job Satisfaction

0.28

3.55

Voluntary Turnover

0.37

2.68

Satisfaction with HR processes

0.38

2.66

Decision-Making Power

0.66

1.53

Table C-2. Collinearity Statistics of Main Variables Human Resources Executive

Collinearity
Statistics

Variable

Tolerance

VIF

Job Satisfaction

0.37

2.68

Voluntary Turnover

0.39

2.60

Satisfaction with HR processes

0.55

1.82

Decision-Making Power

0.83

1.21
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Table C-3. Skewness and Kurtosis of Main Variables
Variables
Decision
Satisfaction -Making
Functional
Job
Voluntary
with HR
Power Background Satisfaction Turnover
Processes
HR Rep

Decision
-Making
Power HR Exec

Skewness

-0.81

-0.86

-0.35

-0.14

-0.64

-0.90

Std.
Error of
Skewness

0.26

0.26

0.26

0.26

0.26

0.26

Kurtosis

0.95

0.9

-0.82

0.03

-0.16

0.35

Std.
Error of
Kurtosis

0.51

0.51

0.51

0.51

0.51

0.51
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